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Appeal from an order of the Supreme Court, Erie County (Mark A.
Montour, J.), entered October 6, 2021.  The order denied defendant’s
motion for summary judgment dismissing the complaint.  

It is hereby ORDERED that the order so appealed from is
unanimously modified on the law by granting the motion in part and
dismissing the complaint insofar as the complaint, as amplified by the
bill of particulars, alleges that plaintiff sustained a serious injury
under the permanent loss of use category of serious injury within the
meaning of Insurance Law § 5102 (d) and that plaintiff sustained a
serious injury to his thoracic spine and both shoulders under the
permanent consequential limitation of use category, and as modified
the order is affirmed without costs. 

Memorandum:  In this action to recover damages for injuries
allegedly sustained in an automobile accident, defendant appeals from
an order that denied his motion for summary judgment dismissing the
complaint on the ground that plaintiff did not sustain a serious
injury within the meaning of Insurance Law § 5102 (d) under the
permanent loss of use, significant limitation of use, permanent
consequential limitation of use, or 90/180-day categories.  We agree
with defendant that Supreme Court erred in denying the motion with
respect to the permanent loss of use category (see Booth v Carlson,
195 AD3d 1594, 1595 [4th Dept 2021]; Swift v New York Tr. Auth., 115
AD3d 507, 509 [1st Dept 2014]) and with respect to the permanent
consequential limitation of use category insofar as it relates to
plaintiff’s thoracic spine and bilateral shoulder injuries (see
Gamblin v Nam, 200 AD3d 1610, 1613 [4th Dept 2021]).  We therefore
modify the order accordingly.  We reject defendant’s remaining 
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contentions.
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